


MISSION
Lacrosse WA aims to provide leadership 

through the delivery of quality sports services 

and programs which ensure increasing 

participation for all level of lacrosse (players, 

coaches, officials, administrators), and deliver 

national success.

VISION
Lacrosse WA aims to be an innovative and 

well recognized State Sports Association, 

building and developing a sports system which 

positions lacrosse as an inclusive, visible, 

dynamic and successful sport in Western 

Australia.
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This year saw a shift in focus by LWA from representational 
lacrosse to that of recruitment. For a long time now, many clubs 
have been struggling to field full teams without the assistance 
of players playing up a grade or two. At our very first meeting 
of Club Presidents this year, there was a unanimous vote for 
focusing on recruitment. To that extent, the Board of Lacrosse 
WA held a strategic planning session, from which came the vision 
for lacrosse in WA, and that is:

 “Lacrosse is the fastest growing sport getting ready for the 
Olympics”. 

This is a lofty ambition, and one that sets our sights very high, 
as it should. Underpinning this vision, there are five strategies, 
namely:

1.	 Marketing, promotion and branding
2.	 Sponsorship
3.	 Development
4.	 Professionalism
5.	 Operations

We hit the ground running with our first strategy, when we held 
the Gala Opening of the 2014 Lacrosse Season at the Royal Yacht 
Club in Nedlands to celebrate not only the upcoming year but also 
the outstanding successes at National level from the previous 
year. We then ensured that all games results were published in 

the Sunday Times and Monday’s West Australian and also posted 
to LWA’s Facebook page each night to keep members updated.

The Department of Sport and Recreation and the Department 
of Health continued their great financial sponsorship of this 
game at a state level with many clubs also getting local business 
sponsorship. This has allowed us to support membership growth 
by covering the costs of the Development Officers who can go out 
to schools and run clinics and to also improve the administrative 
support at the LWA office.

Our main drive on recruitment happened through the great 
development program run by Peta Hiron and our Director of 
Development, Grant Moir. Together, they have seen a 20% 
increase in player numbers, following a careful analysis of actual 
players by grade and excluding players who play up. This is a 
fantastic result that we look to build on next year. 

In our Junior Development, we saw great innovation, with the 
second year of trial development of the U11 competition with 
four clubs, led by Phoenix, and supported by Subiaco, Bayswater 
and East Fremantle. Judging by the response from players and 
parents, it has been an overwhelming success, and a logical 
progression from Modcrosse to boy’s 13’s and girl’s D Grade.

For our Senior Mens and Womens, it has been a mixed year, 
with some clubs fielding strong sides in all grades and others 
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struggling. However, pride in the clubs remains strong and the 
end of year finals were a great success, and a fitting tribute to the 
men and women of the East Fremantle Lacrosse Club. One of the 
highlights of the finals was live video streaming of the finals onto 
YouTube, which made viewing of the game accessible to many 
around Australia and the world. We also welcomed the Singapore 
Lacrosse Club to our shores during the club finals, creating a nice 
international atmosphere for the players and supporters.

The highlight of the year for me was the U15 National Lacrosse 
Tournament held at Success Regional Sporting Facility. It was 
a wonderful example of a well thought out program, innovative 
education programs and a fantastic setting for girls and boys to 
play lacrosse. I want to personally thank Fran Maunton as Vice 
President LWA and Tournament Director and Annabel Wills, 
LWA Director for Administration for an exceptionally well run 
tournament and for their tireless efforts in making this an event 
to remember by all. The support that came from the City of 
Cockburn was remarkable and LWA looks to foster the growing 
support for the game in this rapidly growing region of Perth.

3

Next year I want to keep the focus on recruitment and growth in 
lacrosse, particularly at the junior level and continue to look for 
ways to make the game exciting to all the players and supporters 
so that they tell their friends about this great game.

Finally I want to thank the Board for all their efforts this year 
and to the LWA office, ably run by Roxanne Leavy, who provided 
exceptional support to me, in my first year as President of 
Lacrosse WA.

Thank you for the privilege of leading this sport, and as I said at 
the SGM in February this year, I am here to:

1.	 Grow membership across all clubs,
2.	 Listen to the needs of clubs and to serve them as best as 

possible
3.	 Build on the great pride within the clubs and its members to 

promote the game to a wider audience.

Andrew McTaggart
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U15 Nationals Championships 
Hosted by Phoenix Lacrosse Club on behalf of LWA at Success 
Regional Sports Centre.

A total of 17 teams participated in the competitions, 7 boys 
and 10 girls’ teams, including an ALA President Team in each 
competition; and a team of 30 Officials managing the games.

Generous funding and facilities provided by the City of Cockburn 
and the WA Department of Sport & Recreation enabled us to 
contract administration support and work toward implementing 
several initiatives approved by the ALA. Initiatives which included 
expanding the Welcome Function to include all participants, host 
the Opening Ceremony the evening before the commencement of 
competition and introduce Education and Social programs which 
were developed to facilitate learning, social interaction between 
teams and lift the atmosphere and vibrancy of this event.

The overall preparation and programming incorporated the use 
of a specific web site, social media and Team App as a means 
of communication with everyone involved, in addition to live 
streaming several games and each of the Grand Finals in full, 
meant that people in the competition and all over the world could 
be almost instantly kept up to date with the results. 

As the country’s biggest national event that aims to provide 
opportunity for as many young people as possible to participate, 
we/LWA felt there were several aspects that are important to 
incorporate, improve and expand:

1.	 Expand participation from within Member States and 
overseas as much as possible

2.	 Maintain a participation and development focus among 
players, team staff & officials

3.	 Incorporate opportunity to meet and social with opponents.
4.	 Incorporate learning that will support these players in life, 

and especially if they choose an elite pathway.

5.	 Make use of current technology to make everyone’s 
experience better, provide opportunity for worldwide 
viewing and expand promotion of the game.

6.	 Make use of current technology to improve ours, and future 
organiser’s ability to secure commercial funding.

Codes of Conduct
Some serious complaints about player and spectator behaviour 
during the season gave cause for us to revisit the Codes of 
Conduct, their relevance and implementation. Resulting from 
this, the Board provided updated copies of the Codes of Conduct 
to each club, sufficient to provide each of their members with 
a copy and urged clubs to both have these on hand for parents, 
supporters and new members and ensure the active adoption of 
them within their club philosophy.
Further support resources provided were enlarged copies of the 
Codes of Conduct for display in club rooms and A frame signs 
for display at home grounds reminding all that ‘These are kids, 
This is a game, The coaches are volunteers, The officials are 
human, This is not the FIL World Cup’. Our hope is that actively 
promoting these will remind everyone that the primary outcome 
of participating in sport is enjoyment for everyone concerned.

Fairest & Best Voting
A review of the recording and process of Fairest & Best voting 
was conducted mid-season, aiming to ensure that the process 
is manageable for all and recording of the information is 
confidential. This has required some alteration to age old ways 
of doing things, but in the interest of ensuring confidentiality 
and ultimately prestige for the resultant awards, members 
and officials are encouraged to embrace them and/or offer 
constructive assistance to further improve the process.

Policy Statements
There were several instances during the year that highlighted a 
lack of process or knowledge of how specific tasks and events 
were expected to be managed. Things like the Junior Council, 
Life Member Review Panel, Finals Hosting etc lack a clear idea, 
or written policy of what is expected from all parties in terms 
of minimum standards and organisation. As a result it has been 
recommended that within the Vice President’s role, review of the 
following be undertaken to provide draft Terms of Reference:

•	 Junior & Senior Lacrosse Councils
•	 Life Member Review Committee – Submissions Review
•	 Presentation Functions  - Junior & Senior
•	 Finals Hosting
•	 Nationals Hosting

The expected outcome being that LWA ultimately has a standard 
documented set of instructions so that all parties involved are 
clear about what is required of them.

Water your dreams with optimism and solutions and you will 
cultivate success.
Always be on the lookout for ways to turn a problem into an 
opportunity.
Always be on the lookout for ways to nurture your dreams.               
Lao Tzu.

Fran Maunton

vice PRESIDENT’S REPORT
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What an exciting year the Administration team has had this year.

First and foremost the team would like to make special mention 
of Ellen Kennedy, whose dedication to Lacrosse in WA over many, 
many years has been amazing. Thank you Ellen for all of the time 
and effort that you have put into the game of Lacrosse. Thank you 
for the time that you spent imparting your knowledge to others in 
the office. We know how much you love the game and you have 
been missed from the Administration team. 

Secondly thank you to Roxanne Leavy and Jamie-Lee Bartle 
who have been tirelessly working on raising the bar in terms 
of the services that the Lacrosse WA office provides. From the 
organisation of the special events to the day to day running of the 
competition. Your work is greatly appreciated.

This year has seen us successfully obtain funding from DSR for 
the ICT project which has enabled LWA to purchase equipment 
to help us progress and keep up with technology. Computers for 
the office, tablets for game scoring and live streaming equipment 
have been part of the funding scope.

Lacrosse WA have also engaged the services of a web designer 
to revamp and create a new website for our Association.  A small 
group of members are working with the designer to create a 
website that is not only informative and easy to use, but creates 
an exciting platform for Lacrosse WA to promote the sport 
of lacrosse to the West Australian community, Australia and 

DIRECTOR OF ADMINISTRATIONS REPORT

5

world-wide.  We hope to have the new website rolled out for the 
beginning of the 2015 Season.

We have undertaken a Board Evaluation project with the 
assistance of DSR with the aim of better understanding the 
roles and responsibilities of the Board. Implementation of the 
outcomes of this evaluation have begun.

We have also progressed through the Constitution and Strategic 
Plan review projects and, following extensive consultation in the 
new year would see these processes completed in the first half of 
next year. 

The final project for the LWA office is the development and 
documentation of policies and procedures. This project should 
also be completed early in 2015.

The ongoing aims for 2015 for the office are to continue to 
provide high quality, timely, professional and friendly services 
to the lacrosse community of WA and to provide the ongoing 
support to the Board Directors to facilitate the Board being able 
to operate at a strategic level.

Thank you for another great year of Lacrosse and we look forward 
to working with the WA lacrosse community in 2015.

Director of Administration and the Administration Team

L A C R O S S E  W A  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 4



6

I wish to start by congratulating all clubs and participants for their 
conduct and efforts throughout the 2014 LWA Women’s lacrosse 
season.

In particular, congratulations must be extended to our Premiers 
– Wembley (A Grade), Bayswater Green (A Reserve) and Subiaco 
(C Grade). 

Individually congratulations must be extended to our Fairest and 
Best Winners – Jessica Kennedy, East Fremantle (A Grade), Kate 
Burns, Wanneroo (A Reserve) and Maddie Koelmeyer, Bayswater 
(C Grade).

The Women’s competition continues to operate under a Sub 
Committee structure and I would like to thank the following 
Sub Committee members for their assistance and expertise in 
ensuring a smoothly conducted season:
 
Faye Beaman	 Bayswater (Special Projects)
Suzanne Kirkby	 Bayswater (Officiating)
Bev Leavy	 East Fremantle
Linda Luff	 Phoenix
Angie Somerville and Karen Long	 Subiaco
Karen Mau	 Wanneroo
Dennis & Sally Banyard	 Wembley

The Sub Committee met bi-monthly and discussed various 
issues throughout the season to ensure communication and 
professionalism was maintained across the women’s competition, 
reporting back to the Lacrosse WA Board.

There are various issues the women’s competition needs to 
continue improving upon and I look forward to working with 
clubs to ensure we keep striving for excellence. Over the last few 

DIRECTOR OF WOMEN’S LACROSSE

seasons the Women’s Sub Committee have dealt with mainly 
operational issues and it is a goal for 2015 for us to work on a 
number of global women’s lacrosse issues to ensure our future 
survival.

The Women’s Sub Committee is appreciative of the work 
undertaken by the Junior Lacrosse Council this season in 
taking the D Grade competition from strength to strength. 
Numbers in this grade continue to grow and all clubs should be 
congratulated for their efforts in recruitment and retention. The 
sportsmanship showed by the youngest members of our game 
must be commended. Their season culminated in an end of year 
presentation which was enjoyed by both players and parents.
 
In season 2014 we welcomed the addition of two extra A Reserve 
Teams, this widened the competition to nine teams which created 
a small fixturing headache. To ensure all teams completed two 
full rounds a “Super Round” was held in June (A Grade bye due to 
Senior Championships in Adelaide). On this day A Reserve teams 
played a maximum of 3 shortened games. Reports received from 
players and officials were complimentary of the format and the 
Women’s Sub Committee will look to fine tune this “Super Round” 
if it is required in the 2015 fixtures. My thanks are expressed 
to Karen Mau for her operational assistance and Bev Leavy for 
undertaking time keeping.

During the season competitive games were played across all 
grades, our close results in many of the finals were testament to 
the hard fought competition we have here in WA. We were very 
lucky to have few wet Sunday’s this year which made playing 
games a more enjoyable experience.

Thank you to East Fremantle Lacrosse Club and their organising 
committee for the 2014 finals series, it will be remembered for 
many reasons, including the addition of demonstration games for 
juniors and the visit from Singapore Lacrosse. 

Phoenix Lacrosse Club hosted a spectacular Under 15 
Tournament and have really set the bar high for future 
tournaments of this nature. The week displayed some sensational 
lacrosse, terrific sportsmanship, wonderful weather and a team 
of volunteers that did not stop to ensure the success of their 
Tournament, congratulations to Fran Maunton, Annabel Wills, 
Colin Moir and all Phoenix members.

Thank you to our Coaches and Managers of our State and 
Regional Teams, without volunteers for these positions the teams 
would not be in a position to attend Championships. WA was also 
well represented at a National level with umpires attending all 
Championships and the U15 Tournament.
 
I look forward to entering my final year as Director of Women’s 
Lacrosse and tackling the obstacles that continue to halt our 
progress forward. The Lacrosse WA Board has many areas to 
review and policies to implement between now and next season 
and with these in place, I hope that we can continue to present 
a professional and well operated competition for all members to 
enjoy.

Kellie McBean
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This past season has seen much work in building and 
consolidating the development of a dedicated officiating group 
within women’s lacrosse in Western Australia and Australia. 
Initiatives commenced over the past few years are slowly starting 
to promote the rewards of good officiating within the game and 
also the career path that is now available with the growth of 
lacrosse worldwide.

At Australian level, the Women’s National Technical Committee 
has been formed and representatives are now working at forming 
their state Australian Lacrosse Officials Association, based upon 
the men’s ALRA body and constitution.

An evaluation form has been developed and accepted for use 
next year by coaches in women’s games to help provide regular 
feedback to match officials.

Over the last two years WA women’s lacrosse has accredited 
more state and national umpires than other states. This bodes 
well for the development of the game. Their match fees have been 
increased.  An umpire’s panel or an umpires subcommittee is to 
be implemented next year.

Grant Moir, through the Junior Lacrosse Council, proposed and 
introduced an officiating program, which aimed to familiarize 
junior players with officiating. Its long-term aim is to improve 
the rule knowledge and quantity of officials at junior grades. 
Stephanie McRae and Bruce Banyard developed a Log Book for 
participants to use. Both the Men’s Chief Referee and Women’s 
Umpire in Chief maintain oversight of the approval for any 
endorsements to be issued.

During the season ALRA WA have accredited over 100 club 
and ALRA members to officiate games at the various grades. 
Arrangements are being made to facilitate the annual theory test 
at a national level via Arbiter.

ALA has accepted the Men’s National Technical Committee’s 
recommendation for a career path and selection criteria for 
national and international championships for both referees and 
assessors.

2014 DIRECTOR OF OFFICIATIONS REPORT 

This year saw the Men’s Senior World Championships take place 
in Denver, USA. ALRA – WA members selected to officiate were 
Peter Mulcahy and Blair Fraser with Evan Walters as an Assessor. 
Steven McRae, on his own initiative, attended the US Lacrosse’s 
LAREDO (Lacrosse Referee Development program), which 
was held immediately prior and also officiated in the Festival of 
Lacrosse conducted in conjunction with the Worlds.

Congratulations to Ben Mercer of the East Fremantle Lacrosse 
Club who was awarded the ALRA-WA Junior Referee 
Development Scholarship, which enabled him to officiate in the 
2014 Australian Under 15 Tournament. 

Other officials who received recognition this year were:

WA Sports Federation Awards
Slater & Gordon Lawyers Official of the Year (Nominee) – Peter 
Mulcahy.

Department of Sport and Recreation – Sports Officials Awards
Official of the Year – Peter Mulcahy

Gold Whistle (Head Referee, State League Grand Final) – Mitchell 
Walmsley.

Gold Whistle (Head Umpire, ‘A’ Grade Grand Final) – Kellie 
McBean.

Youth Official of the Year (Men’s) – Kirsten Smedley.

Most Improved (Women’s) – Susan Milne

Since becoming involved with lacrosse many years ago, as a 
result of my son joining the Bayswater then Nollamara Club, I 
have been fortunate to become involved at many levels of the 
sport. I have made and enjoyed many friendships within Australia 
and around the world, but now is the time to take a step back 
and thank all who have assisted me over the years – as a player, 
coach, club president, referee, Referee in Chief WALA and LWA 
Board member. 

Laslo Tiszavolgyi
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2014 has been a year of change and growth for junior lacrosse 
in WA. With the continued support of Healthway ‘Smarter Than 
Smoking’ program, we have had some great success stories in our 
junior ranks in 2014. 

The Smarter than Smoking (STS) Modcrosse in Schools Program 
continued to provide us with an effective means to promote 
healthy lifestyles as well as the sport of lacrosse. I believe that 
our STS Development Officers have done a great job in spreading 
the Smarter than Smoking message, while being wonderful 
ambassadors for lacrosse. This is obvious with both the numbers of 
players joining club modcrosse and lacrosse competitions, as well 
as the positive feedback we receive from school teaching staff who 
work with our DO’s. 

All clubs were well represented with development officers and 
they included visiting international players, students, and part time 
workers.  A brief summary of the year’s work includes
•	 Schools visited: 95
•	 Modcrosse introduced to: approx 27,000 boys and girls. 
•	 Carnivals involving the following school sporting associations: 

South of the River, Catholic Schools, Cockburn Central, 
South Central, Bayswater-Upper Swan/Beechboro, Kingsway-
Wanneroo/Hillarys/ Woodvale, Rockingham/Warnbro, 
Cambridge, Blues Modcrosse Carnival, Wolves Modcrosse 
Carnival. 

•	 Work with community groups - YMCA, “Have a Go Days”, 
Recreation Centres 

•	 Joondalup Teacher In-service
•	 School Holiday Clinics

The first few changes started at the Junior Lacrosse Council level. 
In January the Council became the decision-making and strategic 
planning body for both junior men’s and women’s lacrosse in 
WA.  The LWA Director of Development was charged with its 
coordination, and the JLC delegates agreed to the scope and 
processes of decisions and planning.  The recommendations and 
discussion points from the ‘Junior Lacrosse in WA – A Shared 
Vision’ meeting, which was held at Rosalie Park in December 2013, 
were used to provide direction for the Council in 2014. 

The directorship of Development experienced a number of changes 
to its structure in 2014. Peta Hiron took on the role of Development 
Manager, which allowed her to continue to provide effective support 
to the STS Development Officers, as well as collaboration with 
Healthway and schools. To provide further support to our band of 
hard-working club junior coordinators, the Lacrosse WA Board 
agreed to create a new part-time Club Junior Recruitment Officer 
position. In this role, April Jolly has provided the Association 
with more accurate baseline data on player numbers in WA, while 
assisting clubs in junior recruitment and development.  

2014 DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT

At the beginning of 2014, the JLC undertook a review of the playing 
rules of the D Grade Women’s competition. This process gave 
all clubs an opportunity for input into the review of the rules and 
after a couple of months was fully endorsed by the JLC, Women’s 
Umpire-In-Chief and LWA. One aspect of this review brought about 
a change in the playing age groups to align them with school years 
(D Grade – Year 1-7; C Grade – Year 5-11). The JLC see the future 
creation of a third junior age grouping as a priority for Women’s 
lacrosse.  

The Australian Lacrosse Association has recommended that 
all coaches, regardless of division are accredited through the 
ALA Coaching Course. In 2014, two of these courses were held 
- Sunday 2nd March @ Halliday and Monday 9th & 16th June @ 
Light Street; with 32 coaches and school development officers 
gaining accreditation. Many thanks to ALA Director of Coaching, 
Glenn Morley for his efforts in presenting both courses. 

As a sport we are lucky enough to have some world-class umpires 
and referees here in WA, but unfortunately (or alarmingly) we 
also starting to see a decline in experienced officials. The JLC 
identified this situation as an area of priority, and throughout 2014, 
with the assistance of Suzanne Kirkby, Steph McRae and Bruce 
Banyard, devised the Junior Lacrosse Officiating Program. This 
program has already provided a group of junior lacrosse players 
the opportunity to officiate junior games and to gain mentoring and 
levels of accreditation from experienced senior officials. Lacrosse 
WA pledged its support for the program through the provision of 
match payments for these officials, once accredited. Both the JLC 
and LWA Board see these payments as one means of encouraging 
junior players to experience umpiring and refereeing. By the end of 
2014, there were approximately 6 junior players who had passed 
their first phase of accreditation, with many others keen to follow 
their lead in 2015. 

“We wanna play box.” This statement has been repeated by many 
of our junior members over years and this year our 15’s and 17’s 
boys were given a first taste of this exciting form of the game. The 
JLC, together with a group of senior men’s players coordinated a 
Box Lacrosse Exhibition Night at Claremont Showgrounds during 
the bye round in July. Approximately 60 Junior and Senior Men’s 
players participated in this event, with an audience that would 
rival a finals fixture. Such was the popularity of this event, there is 
already widespread support to expand this concept in 2015. 

The LWA Junior Lacrosse Gala Day, held in July brought the three 
entry-level formats of the game (D Grade, Under 11’s Lacrosse and 
Modcrosse) together at one venue. Eighteen teams participated in 
three separate round-robin competitions for the morning. It was 
a magnificent sight to see roughly 180 junior-aged boys and girls 
playing on the one ground.  Many old-time lacrosse players said 

Lacrosse WA would again like to thank Healthway for their ongoing support of Lacrosse in Western Australia.
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that the day brought them back to the golden days of Saturday 
morning junior lacrosse at Rosalie Park in the 70’s and 80’s. Once 
again, the collaboration amongst the JLC representatives was vital 
to the success of this event. 

The LWA Junior Wind-Up, held at Rosalie Park was a fitting 
culmination event to a great season of junior lacrosse. Fastest Shot 
Competitions, autographed posters of Australian players, and a 
great slide show put together by April Jolly gave the kids a night 
to remember. Many thanks to Subiaco Lacrosse Club for hosting 
the event, the JLC, also to our Australian representatives: Thomas 
Graham, Warren Brown and Elizabeth ‘Buzzy’ Hinkes for providing 
inspiration to our future stars. 

Our player numbers at the all-important entry-level competitions 
(Modcrosse, D Grade and U11’s Lacrosse) have continued to show 
pleasing rates of growth in 2014. In 2014 the U13’s competition 
expanded to 8 teams with Wembley and Phoenix fielding two 
teams each. While this was a great achievement for these clubs, it 
did create a disparity of results between these teams and singular 
club teams, with a high number of ‘blow-out’ results. As these 
unattractive results were not limited to this age division, the JLC 
has begun to look at possible manifestations of the mercy rule for 
implementation in junior grades in 2015. 

While it has been great to see all of the growth in our grass-
roots levels, it must also be said that clubs and the Board need 
to continue to look for new ways to provide more support for the 
junior club coordinators who have overseen this growth in player 
numbers. While these people have a strong love of the game, it 
is incumbent on clubs to ensure they are properly supported to 
prevent the common scenario of ‘junior coordinator burn-out’.  
While lacrosse is not a sport that new mums and dads would be 
able to step in and ‘take a junior team’, there are a wide range of 

tasks performed by the coordinators (managing, ground set-up, 
uniform registrar, promotions, canteen, time keeper, scorer) that 
could fulfilled by other members, new and long-term.  Making 
new and existing members accountable to continuing the healthy 
growth of this sport in WA will not be an easy task, but one which 
needs to be performed if we are to continue to grow the game. 

As Director of Development, I would personally like to acknowledge 
the tireless efforts of our Junior Lacrosse Council representatives: 
Amanda Plummer, Russell Panting (Wembley), Bev Leavy (EF), 
Helen Moir (Phoenix), Angie Somerville, John Newton (Subiaco), 
Darren Sugars, Dennis Holman (Wanneroo),  Glenn Coulter, 
Des Doherty (Bayswater), April Jolly (LWA) and Bruce Banyard 
(ALRAWA). The level of collaboration shown amongst this group of 
people has provided a shared direction for the development of the 
sport in WA. They have been a great bunch of people to work with. 

I would also like to thank Peta Hiron (Development Manager, LWA) 
for everything that she has put in to the development of junior 
lacrosse in WA; and Ian McRae for his work in coordinating the 
Junior Lacrosse Council for the years leading up to 2014. It would 
be interesting to see what this sport would look like today without 
the efforts of these two people. 

In conclusion, it is clear to see that recruitment has been a focus 
for the six clubs, and we are making pleasing progress at the entry 
level. It must also be said that strategies to improve the retention 
of existing players must also be a priority in the future, if we are to 
sustain three men’s and two women’s senior divisions well into the 
future. The evidence shown over the last 12 months that clubs are 
willing to work together for a common goal is a positive start. 

Grant Moir
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My main focus for 2014 was to complete LWA’s Coaches and 
Managers Handbooks and to ensure all State and Regional teams 
representing Lacrosse WA had the required support staff to get 
them ready for their respective Australian Championships and/or 
Tournaments. 

Due to the vacancy on the Board of Director of Senior Men most 
of my time was spent sorting out issues relating to this role. I.e. 
setting of Men’s Fixtures for 2014 and sorting out players grading 
conflicts, this left no time to complete the Coaches and Managers 
Handbooks.

Our Under 18’s State teams were the first to attend an Australian 
Championships this year. This championship was held in Bendigo, 
Victoria during April. Both the boy’s and girl’s teams made it 
through to the championship game. The girl’s team lost by one 
goal in their game and the boy’s team was victorious in theirs. Our 
congratulations go to all those involved with this team.

Our Senior State teams travelled to Adelaide in June. The women’s 
team found themselves up against strong Victorian and South 

2014 DIRECTOR OF HIGH PERFORMANCE

Australian teams and finished 3rd. The men’s team made the 
championship game to defend their title, but were unable to hold 
out a very strong South Australian team. 

This year Lacrosse WA had five (5) teams participate in the 
Australian Under 15’s National Tournament held in Perth during 
September/October. This tournament was conducted by the 
Phoenix Lacrosse Club and they did a fantastic job running this 
event. The two boy’s teams (Northern Thunder and Southern 
Braves) ended the week playing against each other for third spot, 
with Northern Thunder winning this gam. For the first time in a 
number of years we were able to select three girls’ teams (Stars, 
Flames and Breakers). Both the Flames and Breakers teams 
were set up to allow our younger players to gain some valuable 
experience for future years. The Stars team who finished 5th 
in 2013 went through the tournament undefeated and won the 
tournament’s final game against Vic Ice to become the 2014 ALA 
Tournament winners. Our congratulations also go to all those 
involved with this team. 

Murray Gates

L A C R O S S E  W A  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 4



11

This was my first official year on the board of Lacrosse WA (after 
2 years supporting in the marketing space) and personally I found 
it to be both educational and rewarding. My vision in this role is to 
change the perception of Lacrosse WA as an association and build 
capacity within the membership. My main objectives were;

•	 Engage the current Lacrosse WA membership through social 
media and events

•	 Support and up skill the clubs to be more proactive within 
their own local marketing

•	 Grow the game through other marketing and the media 
external to the Smarter Than Smoking Schools Development 
Program 

•	 Produce a marketing plan to make all of the above possible

Lacrosse WA kicked off the season with the inaugural Season 
Launch which was held at Royal Perth Yacht Club in March. The 
aim of the event was to get players, coaches, supporters, local 
Politicians and the general community excited about the season 
ahead. Teams were also recognized from the 2013 Season and 
congratulated on their achievements. The event was also used 
to celebrate and send off the 2014 Under 18 Girls and Boys team 
before they left Perth in April for the National Championships. 

A PR seminar was held in April open to all clubs hosted by myself 
and PR expert Keira Swayn from The Salvation Army’s marketing 
department. Our theory was to teach clubs how to source and write 
local new stories from within their clubs and how to work with 
media outlets to publish their stories. A small group attended with 
representation from most clubs. 

Clubs were also provided with media templates every time a 
local ‘news worthy’ story broke eg. Players selected in Western 
Australian representative teams.

2014 DIRECTOR OF PROMOTION’S REPORT

Social media again played a major part in engaging current 
Lacrosse WA members, but also recruiting new players and 
bringing our players back to WA Lacrosse. Facebook is now the 
most dominant form of communication when connecting with our 
membership and to the Lacrosse community throughout the world.

Lacrosse WA was also fortunate enough to receive some ICT 
funding (thanks to Fran Maunton and Annabel Wills for all the 
work done on the project) which in turn enabled Lacrosse WA to 
purchase Live Streaming digit equipment and for the first time ever 
selected games for the 2014 Final Series were live streamed all 
around the globe. Western Australian games were watch from as 
far away as the US, UK and Switzerland. Massive thanks to Ryan 
Spark from East Fremantle Lacrosse Club for getting this initiative 
off the ground and ongoing support to Lacrosse WA in this space. 

A special mention should also be made to Grant Moir and his team 
on the Junior Lacrosse Council for a hugely successful Junior 
Windup hosted by Subiaco Lacrosse Club and also the Phoenix 
Lacrosse Club for hosting what has been said to be one of the best 
National tournaments in Australia ever. 

In closing I would like to congratulate the five Western Australian’s 
(Alex Brown, Warren Brown, Matt Diver, Thomas Graham and 
Callum Robinson) who were selected to represent Australia at 
the 2014 World Championships held in Denver, USA in July.  Over 
400 Australians travelled to the World Games to support the 
Aussies who were dealt some seriously tough playing conditions 
daily, but still represented our country with passion and great 
sportsmanship. The players themselves and many of the fans left 
Denver with a new Lacrosse energy and ideas that will continue to 
grow and develop our game here in Western Australia in the future.

Shendelle Oliver
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I was honored to accept the position as President of Bayswater 
Lacrosse Club this season.  The 2014 season for Bayswater 
held many successes including a significant recruitment of 
junior players, the reintroduction of the Modcrosse program 
and premierships for the State League team and the women’s A 
Reserve team. 

This season would not have been possible without all our 
wonderful members, volunteers and followers who have, week 
in and week out, cheered on the sidelines supporting our players 
and assisting in the organization and running of our club. Special 
thanks goes out to Carole Bowland for her outstanding efforts as 
club manager and the various other roles she undertakes to keep 
this club running.
 
I would like to acknowledge and congratulate Warren Brown and 
Thomas Graham for their outstanding efforts in representing 
Australia at the 2014 World Lacrosse Championship in Denver, 
USA. Warren and Thomas accompanied other WA lacrosse 
players who also represented Australia. Special mention should 
also be made to John Keesing for his efforts in managing the 
Australian team. We are very proud to call them our own. Thomas, 
Warren and John were not alone in their endeavours in Denver. 
I also would like to congratulate the Bayswater Rocks team who 
placed bronze in their competition. We saw many of our loyal fans 
and supporters travel to Denver this season to support and watch 
our players. 

The main goal of the committee this season was to increase the 
number of players in the club and better player engagement. I am 
proud of the committee in succeeding in increasing memberships 
and players. This season, for the first time in a number of years, 

the Modcrosse program was reintroduced and recruited 35 
children. In addition to the Modcrosse program, we had two 
under 11s team (a special thanks to April Jolly for her hard work 
in this regard), a full under 13’s team and plenty of junior players 
for our C & D Grade divisions. 

This season, instead of investing funds in our club rooms like we 
have in previous seasons, we decided to invest a large amount 
of funds into our junior development. In particular, we had a 
successful free stick program for new junior members. It is 
intended that this program will run again in the 2015 season. For 
the 2015 season, the recruitment focus will be on schools with 
an aim to further recruit more junior players. Our aim is to recruit 
enough players to have 2 junior teams in the under 11s, under 
13s, C Grade and D Grade divisions.

We hope in the budget for the 2015 season, that we can have 
funds available to increase the size of our gym and improve the 
other training facilities at the club. This would be a joint project 
with the City of Bayswater, and we would hope a number of our 
members would seek to be involved in this project to better our 
facilities. 

We hope to have a social committee in place for the 2015 season 
to arrange activities for the club as a whole and for junior and 
senior members in addition to the various fundraisers the club 
holds throughout the year. This season, the club was successful 
in holding a Purple Bra Day fundraiser for Breast Cancer Care WA. 
The club pulled together to raise $7,000 for that cause. A special 
thanks to Mike Burton for his efforts in organising that fundraiser.

12

2014 BAYSWATER LACROSSE CLUB
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Acknowledgements
Our club is forever appreciative of the tireless work put in by our 
wonderful volunteers. On behalf of Bayswater Lacrosse Club, we 
are especially thankful to the Committee, players and volunteers 
who made this year a success, namely;

•	 Faye Beaman in the Canteen;
•	 Lloyd Morley and Wayne Hollingbery for their help in 

maintaining our facilities;
•	 Thomas Graham for his help in marking our fields;
•	 Sue Kirkby, Nicole McKenna, Carole Bowland, Evan Walters, 

Ian Misich, Julian McGrath and John Keesing for their 
efforts as referees;

•	 Brad Kirby as Bar Manager and Mike Gates as our resident 
bar attendant;

•	 April Jolly for her work in School Clinics and junior 
development;

•	 Nick Graham and Jack Doherty for their work in school 
clinics and coaching;

•	 Rachel Anderson for her work in coaching and scoring;
•	 Margaret Morley for making amazing Thursday night meals 

for Senior Men.

A further thank you is extended to all of the junior umpires, 
coaches, managers, scorers and timekeepers for helping our 
teams get on the fields each week.
 

We would not be able to achieve the successes we have achieved 
without the continued support of our incredible sponsors. I 
would like to acknowledge and thank all of our sponsors, but in 
particular:

•	 Kim from Celebrations at Charlies;
•	 Matthew Tatlow from Budget Woodcraft for his generous 

donation of water bottles for the club; and
•	 Heath Condo from Henley Brook Fabrications for providing 

junior Modcrosse goals.

It is the commitment of so many that makes Bayswater such a 
strong club now and moving into the future.

I lastly would like to congratulate all the Bayswater players who 
were selected to play for WA and Australia teams this year, and 
the individual trophy winners for each team. I look forward to 
what we can achieve in the future.

Thank you again for all your support this season.

Jesse Bowland Curtis 
President
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Three years ago the Club laid down its Strategic Plan and put in 
place a vision to be “the most innovative, successful, financially 
secure and member-strong club in Australia”.  I am both proud 
and thrilled to report that in season 2014 we took massive strides 
toward our club goals.

The Club will post a record profit in 2014 and boast healthy cash 
reserves that will enable us to proceed with our building project 
with confidence.

Last month we signed off on our $450,000 building contract that 
will see our clubrooms transformed in to a facility that will be 
envy of all clubs.  We will have men and women change rooms, a 
new outside canteen facility that will allow our volunteers to watch 
the game from the serving area, increased social area with ceiling 
to floor windows overlooking the magnificent Swan River.  It will 
boast an entrance hallway that captures the history, passion and 
love of our lacrosse club - standing testament to all members past 
and present.

All this has been made possible through our astute (strategic) 
planning, hard work and generosity of EFLC members, our 
strong relationship with the East Fremantle Cricket Club and the 
support of the Town of East Fremantle and Department of Sport & 
Recreation. To all of you – thank you.

We hosted the 2014 LWA Final Series this year and introduced live 
streaming of home-grown Men, Women and Junior lacrosse to the 
world.  We also welcomed a team from Singapore to our Club and 
organised games against an EFLC All Stars and LWA President’s 
Team.  Our meticulous planning and desire to be successful 
generated considerable praise from those who attended.

As a Club, we worked well together in 2014 to deliver quality 

2014 EAST FREMANTLE LACROSSE CLUB

outcomes to our members and the lacrosse community.  The 
Final Series being clear evidence of this.  We strengthened our 
club culture and increased our desire to be more successful on 
the field.

We saw five of our teams make Grand Finals in which we won 
two premierships – thanks to the efforts of our players, coaches, 
referees and support staff.  This is a big improvement on our 
2013 season.

Our players and coaches showed they are the best in Western 
Australia with a number of them winning LWA Association & 
Community Awards or being named in WA All Stars Teams.
Statistically, we were one of only two clubs that improved on 
their Club Ladder Positions in 2014.  Our Junior, Women and Men 
divisions all performed better than last year as well as that of 
2012.

Our sincere thanks go out to our members, supporters, sponsors 
and LWA for your support and commitment throughout the year.

To our rival clubs – thank you for the spirit in which you played 
the games and the tough competition you delivered to us each 
week.  We have the collective ability to grow this sport if we work 
together and set clear a clear direction for Lacrosse in WA.

With the building project now underway, 2015 is shaping up to 
be a busy year for EFLC.  We look forward to the challenge it 
presents and the journey that lies ahead.

Go Blues!

David Miller
President
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2014 was a challenging, but fun year for the Subiaco Lacrosse 
Club.

We started the season without our club rooms or playing fields as 
the pavilion underwent refurbishment by the City of Subiaco. The 
end result is a great facility with new change rooms for visiting 
teams and officials and storage units. Our first couple of home 
games were catered for on our veranda with eskies and ice, but 
we had a good time doing it. We got back into the club at the end 
of June, some many weeks later than expected, but well worth it. 

On the field our C Grade Girls team finished on top of the ladder 
as Minor Premiers, and then went on to win a hard fought 
match against gallant East Fremantle to win the LWA C Grade 
Championship for 2014.  Our Under 13 boys team went down in a 
golden goal extra time in a semi final to miss out on a chance to 
win back to back  grand finals. Subiaco’s other teams didn’t fair so 
well this year, look out in 2015.

One of the highlights for our club was our Under 11 team of 
players and parents, and the hosting of several Under 11 fixtures 
in 2014, and the Junior Tournament on a fine weekend in July. 
There was a great turn out from players, parents and clubs. The 
ground looked festive and full of fun. Thanks for the opportunity.

Off the field, we have a great time at Subi. We held a very 
successful quiz night as our only major social event of the year 
due to the renovations, so everyone made the most of it. We will 
do it again in 2015. 

Subiaco hosted the 2014 LWA Junior Lacrosse Council End 
of Season Celebration. Again it was a successful event with 
great speeches, a good paced run-through of season 2014 to 
acknowledge the many excellent junior players, a great power 
point photo display and a good meal. 

In 2013 Subiaco spent a significant amount of club money on 
an advertising campaign aimed at raising the profile of lacrosse 
as a sport in WA. The ‘Play Lacrosse’ recruitment campaign, 
championed by Brian Christianson, received wide spread positive 
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feedback. The hope was it would be picked up by LWA and built 
on to improve lacrosse’s profile in WA. This did not happen, 
which is a great disappointment. To ensure the future of lacrosse 
in WA in the form of playing numbers, a major profile campaign 
must be undertaken. 

In 2014 our State League team was coached by Gareth Allen with 
assistance from Travis Roost. We thank Gareth for his efforts, the 
team enjoyed their time both on and off the field. Gareth is off to 
Sydney in 2015, we wish him luck. We look forward to another 
year with Travis. 

Subiaco will be focusing on improving our coaching team and 
training sessions in 2015. We are looking for a State League, A 
Grade Women’s and A Reserve Woman’s coach for next year. 
Apply now. 

In 2015 Subiaco Lacrosse Club is scheduled to host the National 
Men’s and Women’s Lacrosse Championships in June. Work 
has already begun on planning this event. Help will be needed 
from other Clubs in the form of extra equipment and possibly 
volunteers to run the comp. It will be a challenge to live up to 
the standard that Phoenix set with this year’s Under 15 National 
Championships!

Subiaco will also host our local 2015 finals series. Again it will be 
a challenge to live up to the standard set by East Fremantle this 
year, who ran a brilliant final series. Again we hope to have the 
opportunity to learn the secret of a good competition from East 
Freo.

On a personal note, I have enjoyed my first year as President of 
Subi Lax Lions and will run again at our AGM on November 18th. 
I enjoy the game, the people on the committee, the players and 
parents at our club. I would like to see lacrosse grow in numbers 
and recognition as an alternative sport that more people in WA 
know about. I see this as a key priority for LWA.

Anna Forrest
President
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2014 has certainly been a year of excitement, non stop activities 
and great challenges for Phoenix Lacrosse. The Club has 
continued to grow both on and off the field this year with more 
positive plans in place for 2015.

We have had many contributors to the success of the club, with 
strong assistance from players, parents and families in general. I 
would like to thank our hard working committee, they have been 
fantastic with their time and commitment, ensuring we steer the 
club through this phase of growth and improvement across the 
board. 

A special thank you to our amazing Canteen Crew who kept the 
hordes happy with great food and service during the season. To 
our Coaches, Referees, Managers, Officials, Grounds Markers and 
Helpers - We sometimes under estimate their commitment and 
what they do for the club. Your efforts are appreciated and we are 
thank you for your involvement this year.

2014 PHOENIX LACROSSE CLUB 

On the field this year, we had another strong showing of our 
junior development and the hard work being done to continue this 
important part of the Club’s future. We were able to field:

Women’s
2 x D Grade Teams
1 x C Grade Team and a Union Team with Bayswater
1 x A Reserve
1 x A Grade Union Team with Bayswater

Men’s
2 x U11’s Teams
2 x U13’s Teams
1 x U15’s
1 x Div 3
1 x State League

Next season we aim to continue the development with our junior 
numbers and push for another Boys and Girls team. 

We had some great personal achievements from our playing 
group – both seniors and juniors. We had representation in the 
Women’s State Senior Team, Women’s State U18 Team, Girls 
U15 National Tournament Teams (Stars, Flames and Breakers) 
and Boys U15 National Tournament Braves Team. Great to see 
so many of our own players attain selection in these teams, it’s a 
great sign of things to come and the future of our club.

We also had some International achievements. Gerard Wills, 
Emily Wills and Carina Tabuteau represented Australia against 
New Zealand for the ANZAC Day Game “The Game that Never 
Was”, which was held in NZ.

Ashtyn Hiron realized her dreams and left Phoenix to start her 
College Lacrosse career with Jacksonville in Florida, which is a 
D1 Lacrosse Program.

Imports – we were fortunate to recruit some outstanding 
International Players – 4 joined our State League Men’s Team 
and we had another join our Women’s Union Team. Apart from 
their contribution on the field – all were instrumental in helping 
the club with coaching, refereeing and general assistance around 
the club. All had ‘can do’ attitudes and have been of great value to 
Phoenix in their time with us. 

We had 4 x teams reach finals this season which was a 
tremendous effort. Our D3 made it to the last game – and 3rd 
year in a row were unlucky to take the final as they went down in 
over time Golden Goal. Our 15’s had a  great year, the long season 
sitting at the top of the table was a really wonderful achievement 
as the year before the team went the whole season winless. 
Unfortunately they could not get through to the Grand Final and 
were pipped in the Preliminary by East Fremantle. Our 2 x U13’s 
were fortunate to experience finals lacrosse as part of the 8 x 
team finals format, which will be great for next year’s group in 
taking another step….
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Off the Field – The club had an enormous year. We started early 
with full club pre season early January through to February. We 
then rolled our pre season into the club’s first pre season ‘camp’ 
held at Point Walter. The camp was fantastic, we had a good mix 
of juniors, seniors, boys and girls – including lot’s of parents 
to assist with the planned games and activities. We have next 
year’s camp already booked and numbers are expected to rise by 
another 50%...

We had our Season Launch in April. It was a great night at the 
club, the place was packed to the brim and created a great sense 
of excitement as the first game approached for all teams. A lot 
of the hard work put in over the off season was evident as all 
members were ready to go for 2014.

The club invested in some improvements to the facilities this year 
with kitchen, storage and bar work being completed. The changes 
have had a positive impact and we look forward to continuing 
areas we can improve upon for our members at the club.

In my view, the most significant event for the club was the 
hosting of the 2014 City of Cockburn ALA U15 National 
Lacrosse Tournament. We were fortunate to have 2 x extremely 
professional and inspirational members in Fran Maunton and 
Annabel Wills who volunteered to manage and execute the 
carnival on behalf of ALA and Phoenix. The tournament was a 
huge success, and was congratulated as being the best run and 
organized U15’s Tournament – ever. Fran and Annabel spent 
countless weeks, days and hours planning and running the event, 
which started back in 2013. The energy and fulfillment created 
for the players and officials was nothing short of brilliant and it 
has really helped Phoenix get recognized for the great spirit in 

which the event was held. I would like to both congratulate and 
thank all Phoenix players, coaches, managers – and especially 
our volunteers for their contributions to making it such a success. 
One significant point I would like to make, is that the camaraderie 
the tournament created between clubs here in WA and across 
Australia was great. We sincerely appreciate and would like to 
acknowledge all of the volunteers, players and officials from other 
clubs that put their valuable time in to help us run the event, just a 
tremendous effort all round.

Looking to 2015

We are currently half way through our Planning Sessions for the 
next 3 year phase. We will be looking at a range of areas the club 
intends to focus on such as:

•	 Ongoing Junior Recruitment and Development
•	 Fielding teams in all grades within the next 3 years
•	 Review of Club Facilities and Location
•	 Financially sustainable growth plan
•	 Continued enjoyment, fulfillment and social engagement 

with new, existing and past members and players

All in all, it’s been a very active and successful 2014 for Phoenix 
Lacrosse. It is a privilege to be the President of a club that is 
going through an exciting phase of it’s existence and creating a 
very bright future… The people make the club what it is today, 
which I believe is the reason Phoenix will continue to rise.

Colin Moir
President
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MEN’S LACROSSE
Seniors 
We had a fairly successful year with growth in numbers allowing 
us to field 4 full senior teams who all played in finals.   State 
League won their first minor premiership, D2’s missed out on a 
premiership in overtime, and D3’s won the premiership while the 
other D3 team was eliminated in a preliminary final.

Night games are proving to be successful, with a good 
atmosphere and adding revenue to the club.   This was the first 
year with the new lights enabling night games to be played at 
Penistone Reserve.   New uniforms and merchandise are adding 
to a more professional look for our club as well.

We had many coaches and refs become accredited.

Juniors
All our junior teams played in finals, with 17’s taking out the 
premiership while the 15’s and 13’s each played in the grand finals 
but were defeated.

WOMEN’S LACROSSE
Our numbers were up on the previous few years enabling us to 
field 3 senior teams (1 x A grade  2 x A Reserve) and a full U16’s 
team.   It should be noted many of our junior (U16 girls) filled in 
for our senior teams which gives them valuable experience.   All 
our teams played off in the finals.

2014 WANNEROO LACROSSE CLUB

MODCROSSE
Numbers are still looking good with competitions played in U11’s 
(4 teams) and 13’s (4 teams).

Clinics were conducted in 19 schools and we provided umpires 
for numerous interschool carnivals.

GENERAL
This year saw our club become incorporated as one unit from the 
three separate clubs in 2013.   

Each group operates under their own committees with an 
executive committee looking after the club as a whole.    

We, like many clubs, have difficulty in getting members/parents 
to take an active role in running the club and as usual most of the 
work is undertaken by a small few.   

Over all our club has had a good year and we are looking forward 
to building on the work and results achieved in 2014.

Dennis Holman
President
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The past season has been another exceptional year for the 
Wembley Lacrosse Club. 

We have seen our numbers grow in Modcrosse and junior grades 
thanks to the efforts of our Junior Committee. We need volunteers 
from the senior members of the club to help with coaching, 
managing and umpiring of our junior teams to keep growing. 
Remember without these teams we will not have a Club in the very 
near future.

Our teams have had a very successful year again winning Minor 
Premierships and Premierships in both Men’s and Women’s 
competitions. I would like to take this opportunity to thank all our 
Coaches and support staff for the hours that they have put into 
their respective teams.  

The success we enjoy on the field does not just happen. I must 
also thank the people at Wembley that work behind the scenes to 
make us a very successful and strong Club. I would like to thank 
all our coaches, bench officials, managers, referees, bar and 
canteen volunteers who but in many hours and which go a long 
way towards the success we enjoy as a Club.

There is a third group of people that need to be recognized for 
the running of the club. These are the committee which I would 
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personally like to thank for all for the time and effort that goes 
into getting all our teams on the field on match days.

This year the World lacrosse Championships were held in Denver 
and a large and very vocal band of supporters from Wembley 
traveled to watch three of our boys play in these games. I would 
like to congratulate Alex Brown, Matt Diver and Callum Robinson 
for their dedication in what is a very long and costly process to 
make an Australian team.
I know that every Wembley supporter that traveled to Denver and 
also the ones that stayed at home and kept the Club running over 
that period, are extremely proud of what the boys achieved for 
their Country and our Club. 
 
I have one last closing observation. As a person that has played 
and been involved in the game for the past 45 years and seeing 
the numbers slowly decreasing we need to have a consolidated 
campaign that must start at the very top with ALA and LWA 
and all Clubs having one goal and one plan to increase playing 
numbers in the Modcrosse and junior grades other wise we will 
not have a viable competition in the game we all enjoy in years to 
come.   

Mark Bowman
President
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2014 ALRA ANNUAL REPORT

Our aim every year is to provide competent referees to the WA 
lacrosse community.  In 2014 we faced some obstacles to this, 
mainly because of contribution WA referees made during the 
World Cup in Denver.  Club referees stepped up and officiated in 
their place, and they did a good job.

Also, in every year, WA provides referees for the 3 major national 
competitions being Under 15, Under 18 and Seniors.  The referees 
attending these tournaments improve their skills dramatically, 
given the close attention paid by referee assessors.

ALRA offered referee training and accreditation again this year, 
and we will do so again in 2015.  We hope for clubs to encourage 
a number of their members to attend.

Like most parts of Lacrosse, our biggest weakness is a lack 
of numbers.  In addition to this, the average age of referees 
threatens that injuries will become more common, putting 
pressure on the current numbers to cover at least all of the State 
League games.

We will again focus on recruitment in 2015.  We hope to 
encourage people with an interest in refereeing.  Our focus will be 
on current and past club referees.

We look forward to improvements by ALRA in 2015.

Blair Fraser
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Kuljak held their Annual Breakfast at the Hillary’s Boat Harbour on 
the 23rd of February where members and their partners listened 
to our special guest speaker, John Keesing, as he briefed the 
Kuljak Club on the preparations for the Denver USA World Series. 
Members of the LWA Board attended the breakfast where LWA 
President Mr Andrew McTaggart, also made a presentation on the 
preparations for the upcoming season. The Kuljak Lacrosse Club 
also welcomed and accepted Mr McTaggart’s application to join 
our esteemed ranks.

Our AGM was held in May. Brian Griffin was installed as President. 
The Club thanked Doug George for his outstanding service, where 
he immediately assumed the position of Vice President. All other 
positions were filled by the incumbents. 

The Annual Dinner was held in late August at the RAAFA 
in Bullcreek where we celebrated the 2014 World Lacrosse 
Championships.  Our special guest speaker was again John 
Keesing (Manager of the Australian Team). John gave a 
presentation debrief on the results and trials and tribulations of 
the Series.

At the dinner Kuljak announced “The 2014 All Star Aged Team” 
who consisted of : 

Position	 Name 	
Goals	 Alan Stewart
Point	 Colin Mounsey
Cover Point	 Bob Ramsay
3rd Man	 Ken Stewart
Wing Defence	 Frank Poat
Wing Defence	 Alby Paul
Wing Attack	 Don Hosken
Wing Attack	 Rob Pierce
Centre	 Charlie Gates
3rd Home	 Warren Gaunt
2nd Home	 Bob Taylor
1st Home	 Manis Boyce

The team selector had a difficult task assembling the team, given 
the amount of talent that showed up for the trial that night.

2014 KULJAK ANNUAL REPORT- PRESIDENT

21

The 2014 Kuljak Medals for MVP in both the men’s and women’s 
Grand Finals were presented to Warren Brown from Bayswater 
Lacrosse Club and Hannah Barnsley from the Wembley Lacrosse 
Club. This is Hannah’s third achievement in winning the Kuljak 
Medal.

The next annual breakfast will again be held at the Hillary’s Boat 
Harbour on Sunday 8th February 2015 with the AGM scheduled to 
be held in April. 

Pleasingly Kuljak was able to award the Whiteman Youth 
sponsorship Grant to Aidan McKeown (Grandson of Don 
Rudderham) for his participation in the U15 National Tournament 
host by the Phoenix Lacrosse Club in 2014.
The Youth Scholarship is open to the direct relatives of Kuljak 
members.

Membership of the Kuljak Lacrosse Club is open to everyone 
involved in the sport and we welcome new members of all ages. 
In 2014 we welcomed Michael Gates, Murray Gates, Jeff Kennedy, 
Colin Moir, John Hiron Jnr and Andrew McTaggart.

THE HISTORY OF WALA 1896 to 2010

One project Ian Toy (Life member of Kuljak) has been working 
very diligently on this the history of Men’s Western Australian 
Lacrosse.

The gathering of the history of the men’s game is drawing to a 
close after some two years of research.  Production of a book is 
planned for next year.

Kuljak members and others have already made significant 
contributions.

There is always more to be known. Such as;

School boy high school teams. Were you or some-one you know a 
member of such a team?

Do you have a lacrosse photo and story to contribute?

WA Senior State Team photo 1991 to 2010 wanted.

Australian Lacrosse Team photo 1994,1998, 2006 & 2010 also 
wanted.

The last 10 to 20 years history of all clubs needs more work. Can 
you help?

Please contact (Ian Toy) by email (iancaroletoy@live.com) or 
phone(H94012224 M 0400142056) 

Committee members 2014
President: Brian Griffin
Vice President: Doug George
Treasurer: Ian Toy
Secretary: Cameron Blair
Committee Member: Peter Smirk

Cameron Blair
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With only a handful of grant requests received over the past 
3 years since inheriting the administrative duties of the 
Lacrosse Foundation, the base capital has been preserved. 
Although interest rates are depressed in the current investment 
marketplace, the funds received as interest on term deposit 
investments has covered the grant requests the Foundation has 
supported.

2014 was the third and final year of a sponsorship agreement 
between LWA and the Foundation to provide an inventive by 

2014 WA LACROSSE FOUNDATION REPORT

way of a cash prize to a winner of a photo competition initially 
proposed by the then Director of Men’s Lacrosse, Ian McRae.

The competition’s original goal was to build a library of photos of 
local lacrosse action from which promotional material could be 
sourced. It has gone beyond that with a camera on the sidelines a 
regular feature at most games now and the showcasing the sport 
receives on social media is growing. The photo “Aerial Attack” 
from Kyle Burkholder was the winner for 2014.

Steve McRae

Winning photograph - “Aerial Attack”
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Board Meeting attendance

President	 10
Vice-President	 8
Administration	 9
Finance	 8
Men’s lacrosse	 N/A
Women’s lacrosse	 8
Development 	 10
Officiating	 9
Promotions	 9
High Performance	 8
Executive Officer	 11

Club Members on Board

Bayswater	 1
East Fremantle	 1
Phoenix	 3
Subiaco	 1
Wanneroo	 1
Wembley	 1
ALRA	 1

	

1932	 Mr. I.J Taylor (dec)
1932	 Mr. W.B Grace (dec)
1934	 Mr. C.E.M. Hickey (dec)
1934	 Mr. R.W. Elliott (dec)
1936	 Mr. H.J. Carmichael (dec)
1946	 Mr. H.R. Woods (dec)
1947	 Mr. A. R. V. Page (dec)
1949	 Mr. W.H. Whiteman (dec)
 	 Mr. I. Berry (dec)
1952	 Mr. R. E. Willot (dec)
 	 Mr. J. L. Carden (dec)
1955	 Mr Cyril Allman (dec)
 	 Mr A. A. Swan (dec)
1961	 Mr Laurie Turnbull (dec)
1962	 Mrs. Beris Johnson
1965	 Mrs Rae Reid (dec)
1968	 Mr. Eric Biddle
1977 	 Mrs Dorothy Harwood (dec)
	 Mrs Velma Vickridge

1978	 Mrs Fay Taylor
1978	 Mrs Rose Gaunt
1979	 Mr Bill Brown
1982	 Mr Harold Horner (dec)
1985	 Mr Malcolm Stokes
1988	 Mr Peter Reid (dec)
1989	 Mr Robert Stratton(dec)
1990	 Mr Colin Mounsey
1990	 Mrs Shirley Allman
1991	 Mr Ian Toy
1991	 Ms Fiona Clark
1992	 Mr Murray Redfern
1993	 Mr Don Rudderham
1994	 Mr Ross Whiteman
1995	 Mr Robert Ramsay
1997	 Mr Roger Smith
1997	 Mrs Jennifer Townsend
1998	 Mr Lloyd Morley
1999	 Mrs Fran Maunton
	 Mrs Margaret Morley

2000	 Mr Mark Hickey
2000	 Mr Peter Smirk
2001	 Mr Chris Milne
2001	 Mrs Mavis Owens
2002	 Mr Brian Griffin
2003	 Mrs Kellie McBean
2004	 Mr Laslo Tiszavolgyi
2007	 Mr Graham Rose
2007	 Mr Doug George
2008	 Mr Kevin McRae
2008	 Mrs Faye Beaman
2008	 Mrs Helen Goddard
2010	 Mr Ken Sugars (dec)
2011	 Mrs Suzanne Kirkby
2011	 Mr Michael Gates
2011	 Mr Gary Kennedy
2014 	 Mrs Peta Hiron
2014	 Mr John Denic

 	  

LWA LIFE MEMBERS

Club Representative AGM   

Bayswater	 10
East Fremantle	 14
Phoenix	 8
Subiaco	 3
Wanneroo	 6
Wembley	 4
ALRA	 2
Life Members	 14
DSR	 1
TOTAL	 61
Apologies	 7
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LWA LIFE MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Fran Maunton, Doug George, Margaret Morley, Kevin McRae

WESTERN AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE FOUNDATION

Trustees: Cameron Blair, Steve McRae, Michael Ferguson, Murray Gates and LWA President     
       

LACROSSE AUSTRALIA FELLOWS

Harold Horner(dec), Laurie Turnbull(dec), Len Berry (dec), Harold Balinski (dec), A (Russ) Page (dec), William (Bill) Brown, Malcolm 
Stokes, Don Rudderham and Brian Griffin         

WOMEN’S LACROSSE AUSTRALIA LIFE MEMBERS

Rae Reid (dec), Fiona Clark and Fran Maunton 

AUSTRALIAN LACROSSE ASSOCIATION DIRECTOR

Glenn Morley - Director of Coaching    

LIFE MEMBERS
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BOARD MEMBERS

President	 Andrew McTaggart 

Vice President	 Fran Maunton

Director of Administration	 Annabel Wills

Director of Development		 Grant Moir

Director of Finance	 David Miller

Director of High Performance            	 Murray Gates

Director of Men’s Lacrosse	 Vacant         

Director of Officiating	 Laslo Tiszavolgyi

Director of Promotions		 Shendelle Oliver

Director of Women’s Lacrosse	 Kellie McBean

John Denic (Wembley)Peta Hiron (Wembley)
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Certificate of Merit

Michael Ferguson (Wembley)

U15 Girls National Tournament Champions 
2014 - Stars

WA’s U15 Stars celebrated success after taking out the 
Under 15 Girl’s National Lacrosse title defeating Victoria’s 
Fire 10-7.  Head Coach Alana McKinlay said, “It was a long 

process of 4 years for this to occur and along the way I got 
the honour and privilege to coach some of the most amazing 
and talented girls”   McKinlay and her Stars were successful 

this year under the motto One team, One dream.

U18 Mens National Champions 2014

The WA U18 Men’s Lacrosse Team defeated Victoria 
on their own turf in Bendigo in April this year, with a 
score of 14-9.  WA dominated the face off contests 
coupled with match fitness and the hard work in 
the centre by the midfielders, enabling their attack 
players to control the tempo of the game.  Coach 
Glenn Morley’s strategy with the premise of “don’t 
defend a lead” was one of the hallmarks of WA’s  
game and so the offense kept up the pressure until 
the end.  Morley said, “The win was a reward for 
the effort and professionalism the boys showed 
throughout the campaign. They were a united team 
who put in a dominant performance in winning the 
National Championship and I couldn’t be prouder.”

2014 Isaachsen Trophy for 
Fairest and Best Player 

Daniel Kennedy (East Fremantle)
 
The Isaachsen Trophy is awarded to the 
Fairest and Best Player Australia-wide in the 
most senior men’s State competitions home 
and away qualifying round matches, based on 
votes awarded by match umpires.
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Alex Brown	 Wembley
Warren Brown	 Bayswater
Matt Diver	 Wembley
Thomas Graham	 Bayswater
Callum Robinson	 Wembley

Management:
John Keesing	 Bayswater		 Team Manager
Phil Ackland	 Subiaco		 Statistician				  

Officials: 
Blair Fraser	 Subiaco/ALRA		 Referee
Peter Mulcahy	 Wanneroo/ALRA		 Referee
Evan Walters	 Bayswater/ALRA		 Assessor
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State and Representative Teams 2014

Australian Senior Men’s Team – West Australian Representatives

Carina Tabateau	 Phoenix
Tessa Kirby	 Subiaco
Emily Wills	 Phoenix
Gerard Wills	 Phoenix

Australian ANZAC Representative Team – Western Australian Representatives

Alex Brown Warren Brown Matt Diver Thomas Graham Callum Robinson
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Adam Jorre De St Jorre                       
Alex Brown
Ben Thompson
Coady Adamson
Dean Lawrence
Glenn Morley
Jesse Bowland Curtis
Jordan Gillespie
Josh Polkinghorne
Lewis Blackie

Senior Men’s Lacrosse Team

National Senior Men’s All Stars 
Selection

Jesse Bowland Curtis	 Bayswater
Matt Diver	 Wembley
Glenn Morley	 Bayswater
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Coaching Staff:			 
Gavin Leavy	 East Fremantle	 Head Coach
Roxanne Leavy	 East Fremantle	 Team Manager
Murray Gates	 Bayswater	 Assistant Manager
Mark Graham	 Bayswater	 Statistician
Ian Webb		  S & C Coach	
			 
Officials: 
Laslo Tiszavolgyi	 ALRA	 Assessor
Mitchell Walmsley	 ALRA	 Referee
Bruce Banyard	 Wembley	 Referee

Lucas Wood
Luke Gillespie
Matt Devoy
Matt Diver
Mitch Ellis
Sam Williams
Shaun Leavy
Thomas Graham
Tim Chaney
Warren Brown	

Bayswater
Wembley
Subiaco
Bayswater
Subiaco
Bayswater
Bayswater
Wanneroo
Wanneroo
Bayswater

Wembley
Wanneroo
East Fremantle
Wembley
East Fremantle
Wembley
East Fremantle
Bayswater
Subiaco
Bayswater
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Rebecca Banyard
Hannah Barnsley 
Carlyn Blair   
Aimee Bowman 
Claire Ferguson  
Rachel Ferguson 
Melanie Goddard 
Elizabeth Hinkes  

Senior Women’s Lacrosse Team

National Senior Women’s 
All Stars Selection

Hannah Barnsley		  Wembley
Elizabeth Hinkes		  Wembley
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Coaching Staff:			 
Geoff Goddard	 East Fremantle	 Head Coach
Melanie Goddard	 Wanneroo	 Assistant Coach
Faye Beaman	 Bayswater	 Team Manager	

Officials:			 
Nicole McKenna	 Bayswater	 Umpire
Kellie McBean	 Wanneroo	 Umpire
Suzanne Kirkby	 Bayswater	 Assessor

Ali Luff    
Dhevan Manu  
Kira Maunton  
Alana Mckinlay
Sharn Muffett
Kellie Socratous 
Karri Somerville 
Tammie West 

Wembley 
Wembley
Phoenix
Wembley
Wembley
Wembley
Wanneroo        
Wembley

Phoenix
Subiaco
Phoenix
Wanneroo
Wanneroo
Bayswater
Subiaco
Wanneroo        
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Alex Somerville	 Subiaco
Brayden Panting	 Wembley
Connor Davies	 Wembley
Declan Pittway	 Wanneroo
Jandre Needham	 Wanneroo
Fionn Keenan	 Wanneroo
Isaac Mellor	 Wanneroo
Jack Doherty	 Bayswater
Jesse Baker	 Bayswater
Keegan Davies	 Wembley
Kefford Whyte	 Wanneroo

Under 18’s West Australian Boy’s Team

William Day	 Wembley
Matt Wood	 Wembley
Connor Davies	 Wembley
Ryan Ackland	 Subiaco
Alex Somerville	 Subiaco
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Coaching Staff:					   
Glenn Morley	 Bayswater	 Head Coach
Brad Kirby	 Bayswater	 Team Manager
Russell Panting	 Wembley	 Assistant Manager
Mark Graham	 Bayswater	 Statistician 			 

Officials:			 
Peter Mulcahy	 Wanneroo/ALRA	 Referee
Blair Fraser	 Subiaco/ALRA	 Referee	
David McRae	 Wembley/ALRA	 Referee	
Ian McRae	 Wembley/ALRA	 Assessor
Evan Walters	 Bayswater/ALRA	 Assessor

Leslie Wild	 Bayswater
Luke Walton	 Wanneroo
Matthew Wood	 Wembley
Mitchell Kirby	 Bayswater
Nicholas Graham	 Bayswater
Ryan Ackland	 Subiaco
Samuel Gosling	 East Fremantle
Samuel Koczwara	 Wembley
Ted Herbert	 Wanneroo
William Day	 Wembley

Under 18’s West Australian Boy’s All Stars Selection
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Ashtyn Hiron	 Phoenix
Bronwyn Cox	 Subiaco
Carlyn Blair	 Phoenix
Dhevan Manu	 Subiaco
Emily Wills	 Phoenix
Georgia McEwan	 Wanneroo
Jessie McLarnon	 Subiaco
Kate Hooper	 Subiaco

Under 18’s West Australian Girl’s Team

Ashtyn Hiron	 Phoenix
Sharn Muffett	 Wanneroo
Jessie McLarnon	 Subiaco

MVP for 2014 Championship – Ashtyn Hiron
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Coaching Staff:					   
Alana McKinlay	 Wanneroo	 Head Coach
Rebecca Bowland Curtis	 East Fremantle	 Assistant Coach
Janette Richardson	 Bayswater	 Team Manager
Annabel Wills	 Phoenix	 Assistant Manager			 

Officials:					   
Carole Bowland	 Bayswater	 Umpire
Michelle Rohrlach	 Wanneroo	 Umpire
Susan Milne	 East Fremantle	 Umpire
Suzanne Kirkby	 Bayswater	 Assessor

Kerri McEwan	 Wanneroo
Madelyn Koelmeyer	 Bayswater
Nikki Barnett	 Subiaco
Nina Whyte	 Wanneroo
Rachael Ferguson	 Wembley
Rhiannon Panting	 Wembley
Shannon Robinson	 Subiaco
Sharn Muffett	 Wanneroo
	

Under 18’s West Australian Girl’s All Stars Selection
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Willem De Blanc 	 Wembley 
Zachary Finis	 Wanneroo 
Jack Bates 	 Wanneroo 
Alex Ivanovski 	 Wanneroo 
Oliver Purton 	 Wembley 
Jacob Mellor 	 Wanneroo 
Tyson Haynes	 Wanneroo 
Callum Forbes 	 Wembley 

Under 15’s Northern Thunder Boys Team

Game Day MVP’s:
Willem de Blanc, Brandon Pretorius, Jacob Mellor, Callum Forbes, Lucas Koczwara, Tom Barrett
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Under 15’s Southern Braves Boys Team

Game Day MVP’s:
Patrick Olofsson, Jayden McDonald, Michael Stobie-Morris, Aiden McKeown, Ryan Hockey

Coaching Staff:			 
Sam Ramsay  	 Wembley	 Head Coach
Aidan Shreeve	 Wembley	 Assistant Coach			    
Steve Mellor  	 Wanneroo	 Team Manager		
Caroline Koczwara  	 Wembley	 Assistant Manager
Judi Davis	 Wanneroo	 Assistant Manager

Lyndon Simcock 	 Wembley 
Tom Barrett 	 Wanneroo 
Lucas Koczwara 	 Wembley 
Jarryd Pretotrius 	 Wanneroo 
Brandon Pretorius 	 Wanneroo 
Hayden Reiger	 Wembley
Dawson Caldwell 	 Wembley 
Thomas Burns 	 Wanneroo

Jordan Walker 	 Phoenix 
Michael Stobie-Morris	 Phoenix 
Patrick Olofsson 	 Bayswater 
Brodie Ray 	 East Fremantle 
Jack Murphy 	 Phoenix 
Ashton Hobson 	 Bayswater 
Tom Moulin	 Phoenix 
Matthew Moir 	 Phoenix 
Samuel Harris 	 Subiaco 

Coaching Staff:			 
Sam Ramsay  	 Wembley	 Head Coach
Aidan Shreeve	 Wembley	 Assistant Coach			    
Steve Mellor  	 Wanneroo	 Team Manager		
Caroline Koczwara  	 Wembley	 Assistant Manager
Judi Davis	 Wanneroo	 Assistant Manager

Aidan (AJ) McKeown	 East Fremantle 
Daniel Tesconi 	 Phoenix 
Ryan Hockey 	 East Fremantle 
Alex Vranjican 	 Subiaco 
Owen McCallum 	 Phoenix 
Alexander Pennefather 	 Phoenix 
Jayden MacDonald 	 Phoenix  
Nicholas Carcione	 East Fremantle
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Under 15’s Stars Girls Team
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Game Day MVP’s:
Cassandra Palmer, Rhiannon Panting, Emma Graham, Emily Wills, Karri Somerville

Cassandra Palmer	 East Fremantle
Kirsten Smedley	 Wanneroo
Karri Somerville	 Subiaco
Emily Wills	 Phoenix
Rhiannon Panting	 Wembley
Amy Carter	 Subiaco
Carina Tabuteau	 Phoenix
Nicola Heron	 Subiaco

Coaching Staff:			 
Alana McKinlay	 Wanneroo	 Head Coach
Gerard Wills	 Phoenix 	 Assistant Coach
Rachel Anderson  	 Bayswater	 Assistant Coach
Amanda Panting 	 Wembley	 Manager
Annabel Wills	 Phoenix	 Assistant Manager

Emma Graham	 East Fremantle
Mia Arai	 East Fremantle
Isabella Willcocks	 East Fremantle
Baillie-Rose Keenan	 Wanneroo
Libby Blair	 Phoenix
Aimee Olofsson	 Bayswater
Lauren Wolters	 Bayswater
Millie Doherty	 Bayswater

Under 15’s Flames Girl’s Team

Game Day MVP’s:
Rebecca Adamson, Madison Copeland, Reyer Carpenter, Olivia Wills, Isla Frazer, Kirby Eastman

Nicola Kristianopulos	 Wembley
Kirby Eastman	 Wembley
Maggie Monteith	 Phoenix
Reyer Carpenter	 Subiaco
Madeline Antulov	 Wanneroo
Olivia Antulov	 Wanneroo
Apryl Richards	 East Fremantle
Amy Burgess	 Wanneroo

Coaching Staff:			 
April Jolly  	 Bayswater	 Head Coach
Kelly Socratous	 Bayswater	 Assistant Coach
Chelsea Walsh  	 Phoenix	 Assistant Coach
Tania Copeland 	 Phoenix	 Manager
Michelle Dawson 	 East Fremantle	 Assistant Manager

Brianna Curran-Turner	 East Fremantle
Rebecca Adamson	 Bayswater
Madison Copeland	 Phoenix
Olivia Wills	 Phoenix
Kwan-Yin Hales	 Phoenix
Isla Carr	 Subiaco
Isla Frazer	 Bayswater
Eliza McCallum	 Phoenix

L A C R O S S E  W A  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 1 4



33

Under 15’s Breakers Girl’s Teams

Game Day MVP’s:
Kate Churchward, Lucy McGinn, Skylar Leavy, Amelia Smith, Samantha Moir, Bailey Eastman

Kate Churchward	 Subiaco
Caitlin Sunderland	 Wanneroo
Rosie Savage	 Bayswater
Amelia Smith	 Subiaco
Samantha Moir	 Phoenix
Claudia Firriolo	 Wembley
Isika Kusnandar	 Bayswater
Caitlyn Bromley	 Bayswater

Coaching Staff:			 
Kira Maunton	 Phoenix	 Head Coach
Elizabeth Hinkes	 Wembley	 Assistant Coach
Gavin Leavy	 East Fremantle	 Assistant Coach
Roxanne Leavy	 East Fremantle	 Team Manager
Helen Moir	 Phoenix	 Assistant Manager
Dos Newton	 Subiaco	 Assistant Manager

Maddison Jeffery	 Phoenix
Jazmin Mendoza	 Bayswater
Bailey Eastman	 Wembley
Lucy McGinn	 Phoenix
Phoebe Dean-Johns	 Bayswater
Skylar Leavy	 Phoenix
Bethany Newton	 Subiaco
Olivia Mendoza	 Bayswater

Under 15’s Officials

John McAvan	 Wanneroo	 Referee
Carole Bowland	 Bayswater	 Referee
Ben Mercer	 East Fremantle	 Referee
Blair Fraser	 Subiaco	 Referee
Kim Panton	 Wanneroo	 Referee
Laslo Tiszavolgyi	 ALRA	 Assessor
Ian McRae	 Wembley	 Assessor
Mitchell Walmsley	 Wembley	 Assessor
Peter Mulcahy	 Wanneroo	 Deputy Referee 
		  in Chief

Evan Walters	 Bayswater	 Referee in Chief
Nicole Mckenna	 Bayswater	 Umpire
Bruce Banyard	 Wembley	 Umpire
Susan Milne	 East Fremantle	 Umpire
Kellie McBean	 Wanneroo	 Umpire
Sally Banyard	 Wembley	 Umpire
Michelle Rohrlach	 Wanneroo	 Umpire
Steph McRae	 Wembley	 Umpire in Chief / 
		  Technical Delegate
Suzanne Kirkby	 Bayswater	 Technical Delegate
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Premiers	 Bayswater	 IJ Taylor Shield
Minor Premiers	 Wanneroo	 Lapsley Cup
Fairest and Best Player	 Daniel Kennedy (East Fremantle)	 Regal Cup 
Runner-up	 Jesse Bowland Curtis (Bayswater)	
MVP Grand Final	 Warren Brown (Bayswater)	 Kuljak Medal
Highest Point Scorer 	 Daniel Kennedy (East Fremantle)	 Cann-Griffin Cup

MEN’S STATE LEAGUE

WA Results and Awards 2014

Goals	 Ryan Spark	 East Fremantle
Defence	 Russell Brown	 Bayswater
Defence	 Dean Lawrence	 Subiaco
Defence 	 Dale Booth	 Wanneroo
Defence Midfield 	 Shaun Leavy	 East Fremantle
Face Off	 Jesse Bowland Curtis	 Bayswater
Attack Midfield	 Mitchell Kennedy	 East Fremantle
Attack	 Daniel Keannedy	 East Fremantle
Attack	 Lewis Blackie	 Bayswater
Attack	 Max Rowse	 Bayswater
Coach	 Konrad Frankee	 Wanneroo

Lacrosse WA Men’s All Star Team
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Premiers	 Wembley	 LWA Rae Reid Cup
Minor Premiers	 East Fremantle	
Fairest and Best Player	 Jessica Kennedy (East Fremantle) 	
Runner-up 	 Sharn Muffett (Wanneroo)	
MVP Grand Final	 Hannah Barnsley (Wembley)	 Kuljak Medal

WOMEN’S A GRADE

Lacrosse WA Women’s All Star Team

Daniel Kennedy, Fairest and Best

Goals	 Elizabeth Hinkes	 Wembley
Defence	 Rebecca Banyard	 Wembley
Defence	 Alana McKinlay	 Wanneroo
Midfield	 Tammie West	 Wanneroo
Midfield	 Karri Somerville	 Subiaco
Midfield	 Hannah Barnsley	 Wembley
Midfield	 Ashtyn Hiron	 Phoenix
Midfield	 Jessica Kennedy	 East Fremantle
Attack	 Tegan Brown	 East Fremantle
Attack	 Rebecca Bowland Curtis	 East Fremantle
Coach	 Dennis Banyard	 Wembley

Jessica Kennedy, Fairest and Best
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MEN’S DIVISION 2		
Premiers	 Wembley	 Jubilee trophy
Minor Premiers	 Wembley	 Clarke Cup
Fairest and Best Player 	 Rowan Panton (Wanneroo)	 Morris & Scott Trophy
Runner-up	 Darren Sugars (Wanneroo) and 
	 Cameron McRae (Wembley)	
MVP Grand Final	 Michael Grove	 Cyril Allman Medal
 		

WOMEN’S A RESERVE		
Premiers	 Bayswater Green
Minor Premiers	 Wembley Rays
Fairest and Best Player	 Kate Burns (Wanneroo)
Runner-up	 Amanda Buchan (Wembley)	
 		

MEN’S DIVISION 3		
Premiers	 Wanneroo Blue	 WA Lacrosse Ass. Trophy
Minor Premiers	 Wanneroo Blue	 Lloyd Paul Perpetual Trophy
Fairest and Best	 Gavin Leavy (East Fremantle)	 Kleenscreen Brine Trophy
Runner-up	 John Rose (Wembley)	
 		

17’s		
Premiers	 Wanneroo	 Ramsay Trophy
Minor Premiers	 Wembley	 Greg Wheatley Trophy
Fairest and Best	 Brayden Panting (Wembley)	 Jeff Kennedy U17 Trophy
Runner-up	 Fionn Keenan (Wanneroo)		
	
	
C GRADE		
Premiers	 Subiaco
Minor Premiers	 Subiaco
Fairest and Best	 Madelyn Koelmeyer (Bayswater)
Runner-up	 Kirsty Graham (East Fremantle)
	
		
15’s		
Premiers	 East Fremantle	 Brian Griffin Trophy
Minor Premiers	 Wanneroo	 Rob Taylor Trophy
Fairest and Best	 Samuel Harris (Subiaco)	 Steve Mounsey U15 Trophy
Runner-up	 Lucas Koczwara (Wembley)		
		

13’s		
Premiers	 East Fremantle	 Premiers Trophy
Minor Premiers	 East Fremantle	 Minor Premiers Trophy
Fairest and Best	 Jamie Collins (Subiaco)	 Murray Keen U13 Trophy
Runner-up	 Riley Mercer (East Fremantle) and 
	 Lucas Koczwara (Wembley)
			 
	
Spirit of Lacrosse 	 Wanneroo Lacrosse Club	



INCOME				  
Interest Received on Funds	 4031.60	 1,360.30
Bayswater LC Lights Loan Repay	 -	 2,000
GST Collected			 
Non GST Receipts			 
Total	 4031.60	 3,360.30
			 
EXPENSES			 
LWA Photo Comp. Sponsorship	 500	 500
Subiaco LC Recruitment Campaign assistance	 -	 1,800	
Bank Charges	 00	 00
Total	 500	 2,300
			 
Surplus / (Deficit) 2011/12 to Accumulated Funds	 3531.60	 1,060.30
Accumulated Funds Brought Forward Nov “12	 102052.90	 100,992.60
			 
TOTAL LIQUID FUNDS	 105584.50	 102,052.90

Represented by			 
ANZ Cash Management # 4230-21452	 00	 00
ANZ Cheque A/c # 4230-21479	 00	 00
ANZ Cash Management # 4550-84183	 5584.50	 2,052.90
ANZ Term Deposit # 9709-07818	 100,000.00	 100,000.00
			 
OTHER ASSETS			 
Bayswater LC Lights Loan	 1,000.00	 1,000.00
			 
OVERALL ASSESTS	 106584.50	 103,052.90
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